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Dear county commissioners and friends of MU Extension and Engagement, 
 
Thank you for your important partnership with the University of Missouri Extension this past year.     
  
I want to highlight three areas that address needs you helped us identify. 
 
You may recall that the FY 23 state budget provided a one-time $5 million infusion to MU Extension for 
growth. Of that, we allocated about $3 million for field faculty in the areas of agriculture, 4-H, health/human 
development and business and community development.  
 
Through a dedicated hiring effort, and thanks to that allocation, we have hired 168 new employees since 
November 2022. That includes 72 academic/faculty members, most of whom are field specialists in a 
priority area noted above, and 96 staff members (e.g., office administrators, youth and food and nutrition 
associates, etc.). 
 
We also returned more faculty to local program delivery that best serves your county’s needs, while 
preserving the partnership and relationship building work you value. Our extension and engagement 
specialists focus full-time on that work as they serve their assigned multi-county groups. Currently, 19 have 
been hired, with two more in the pipeline.  
 
Finally, we are prioritizing our work with county extension councils. In the new role of partnership and 
council development director, Lorin Fahrmeier focuses on strengthening council representation and 
governance. This role will build stronger links with regional, educational and campus leadership to better 
identify and address local priorities.  
    
At the UM System level, our engagement work across four universities and with leaders across the state 
makes a difference in areas of greatest need: broadband, workforce development, health access, food 
security and healthy futures for our youth.  
 
Your county annual report shows what we are accomplishing together as we Serve Missouri and Deliver 
Mizzou. We look forward to strengthening that partnership with county commissioners and community 
stakeholders in the coming year. 
 

 
Sincerely,  
 

 
Chad Higgins, PhD  
Interim Vice Chancellor, MU Extension and Engagement 
Chief Engagement Officer, UM System 
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Return on investment

Budget and more

Appropriations budget

MU Extension is a unique funding partnership.

Local Support

Income
County Appropriations 48.000
Total Income 

Expenses
Salaries/Benefits 36,032.59
Travel 2698.30
Office Supplies/Service 7121.42
Insurance 2317.49
Misc 3954.21
Total Expenses 52,124.01

-

Extension funding is a three-way partnership of federal, state and county government. Federal and state money, 
through the University of Missouri system, pay professional staff salaries, training costs, computers and 
communication equipment. County funds support the local office, secretarial and youth assistant salaries, staff 
mileage and council expenses.

The Phelps County Extension Council, faculty and staff would like to express our appreciation to the Phelps County 
Commissioners for their continued support of extension programs.

Did you know you can donate directly to Maries County Extension with a gift to be 
used immediately or as an endowment contribution for long term efforts. Monies 
put into the endowment are left forever to earn interest with the county office 
benefiting each year. You can also direct your donation to a specific program 
such as 4-H or Master Gardeners.

This Photo by Unknown 
Author is licensed under CC 
BY-SA-NC

Through a network of county offices, the 
University of Missouri solves problems and 
engages with communities across all 114 counties 
and the City of St. Louis.
MU faculty, staff and elected council members, 
who live in your community, work with you to 
identify local interests and issues and then offer 
relevant programming and resources to meet the 
unique needs of you and your community.
Our job is to partner with communities to find 
solutions with credible, science-based 
information that will help you:
•Grow safe and healthy food
•Build and grow profitable businesses
•Improve your health and relationships
•Increase agricultural production
•Update professional training in business, health 
and safety
•Engage youth as valued, contributing citizens
Explore the MU Extension website and Miller 
County pages to discover how MU Extension can 
enhance your life.

https://www.flickr.com/photos/diversey/36997686882/
https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-sa/3.0/
https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-sa/3.0/


UM System County Impacts

MU Extension is a unique funding partnership.

Extension funding is a three-way partnership of federal, state and county government. Federal and state 
money, through the University of Missouri system, pay professional staff salaries, training costs, computers 
and communication equipment. County funds support the local office, secretarial and youth assistant 
salaries, staff mileage and council expenses.

The Phelps County Extension Council, faculty and staff would like to express our appreciation to the 
Phelps County Commissioners for their continued support of extension programs.

Local Support

Did you know you can donate directly to Phelps County Extension with a gift 
to be used immediately or as an endowment contribution for long term 
efforts. Monies put into the endowment are left forever to earn interest with 
the county office benefiting each year. You can also direct your donation to a 
specific program such as 4-H or Master Gardeners.

Key outcomes and numbers

Our Services...

At Miller Co. Extension 

We provide....

• Soil Testing for both Pasture & 
Garden

• Water Testing (Excluding Drinking 
Water)

• Hay Testing
• Private Pesticide Training courses
• Job search assistance
• Health & Nutrition Classes
• Pest & insect Identification
• Livestock Support
• Housing Assistance
• Family Education
• Business Development
• Pressure Canner Testing

Publication Resources 

Available:

• NCBA Red Book for Livestock Record Keeping
• Farmer's Tax Guide Booklet
• Private Pesticide Manuals
• Farm Tax Record Books



UM System County Impacts

Bethany Prenger
4-H Field Specialist in Youth 

Development 
O: (573) 369-2394 | C: (573) 821-3548

2023 Covering Maries, Miller, and Pulaski Counties

KEY SUCCESSES

❖ SMQA training has been scheduled for our 
newest members, as well  as, shooting sports 
safety trainings. 

❖ Newly formed clubs in Miller and Pulaski 
counties have been created.

❖ State Teams are in the process of being created 
for State Events such as Horse Bowl. Clubs are 
focusing on events and activities to make 
member excited! Move Across Missouri Will 
take place and there is a lot of interest in that!

❖ Current clubs have been contacted and club 
visits continue to help our clubs, leaders, and 
members be successful!

❖ Professional Development and Other Activities  
completed by Bethany:

❖Youth Futures Training
❖Promoting our Programs and Clubs to 
Extension Councils
❖Camp Director Meetings
❖Monthly Check-ins with YPA’s 

❖ Social Media Engagement in the last 28 days 
via our social media pages. We strive to create 

positive and educational moments to encourage 

growth and education about and within 4-H and 

our clubs.
❖ Maries: 84 individuals 
❖ Miller: 1,100 individuals
❖ Pulaski: 557 Individuals 

AT A GLANCE

This month clubs were excited to celebrate 
Christmas, give back to the communities 
through physical gifts and the gift of their time 
and energy. Clubs and members held gift 
exchanges for themselves, donated their time 
and talents and really enjoyed the month of 
December. 

All counties are working on educating, 
connecting and communicate, and growth. 

Impact Update

an equal opportunity/ADA institution

Connect with the Youth in our Programs 
Through our social media pages!

Maries County
4-H

Miller County
4-H

Pulaski County
4-H



County
Agriculture and Environment

Local Impact

Rudra Baral, MU Extension Field Specialist 
in Agronomy

Serving Counties: Cole, Gasconade, Maries, 
Miller, Osage and Pulaski

Activities/Engagement
Nitrate testing
The major field crops grown in the counties I 

serve consist of soybeans, corn, wheat, and 
hay, with a notable emphasis on livestock 
farming, especially cattle and poultry. 
Farmers in the region grow substantial 
amounts of johnson grass, sorghum sudan, 
tall fescue, and oats for hay purpose. During 
the summer of 2023, this region 
experienced moderate to severe drought, 
leading to a significant impact on summer 
annual forages. According to the 2023 crop 
loss assessment, forage production 
decreased up to 73% compared to previous 
years. The drought not only declined forage 
yield and overall production but also 
resulted in nitrate poisoning in the summer 
annual forages.

To address this issue, I obtained a 
diphenylamine solution from the MU 
Veterinary Medical Diagnostic Lab (VMDL) 
and established a free nitrate testing facility 
in Miller, Osage, and Maries counties. A total 
of 26 hay samples were tested, revealing 
that 11 of them had high nitrate content, 
indicating they were unsafe for feeding 
cattle. Further analysis was conducted on 3 
samples sent to MU VMDL for quantitative 
nitrate testing, revealing that 2 samples had 
nitrate levels exceeding 10,000 ppm, which 
is highly toxic if fed to livestock. Additionally, 
4 hay samples were shipped to Warl lab in 
Nebraska for NIRS plus nitrate quantitative 
testing. Besides testing, I also wrote an 
article titled “Nitrate Poisoning in Forage: 
Management and Prevention” and shared it 
through the local newspaper.

Fig 1. Drought map of Missouri during the forage 
growing season in 2023

Fig 2. Nitrate testing for summer annual forage 
in MU Extension Office in Miller County

Miller



Extension Master Gardener Training- Mid-Missouri- 12 weeks-training: 12 participants from 4 counties
Extension Master Pollinator Steward- Mid-Missouri- 6 weeks-training: 9 participants from 5 counties
Tomato Production Workshop in Cole County – 14 participants
Composting Workshop in Cole County- 27 participants
Composting Workshop in Callaway County- 12 participants
Composting Workshop in Osage County- 6 participants
Composting Workshop in Boone County- 7 participants
Garlic Production Virtual Workshop – 97 participants
Garlic Production Workshop in Cole County – 10 participants
Garlic Production Workshop in Boone County – 22 participants
Workshop on Drought Management in Garden Plants in Boone County – 16 participants
Workshop on Drought Management in Garden Plants in Cole County – 6 participants
Workshop on Soil Health Improvement in the Garden in Boone County – 45 participants
Workshop on Soil and Nutrient Management in the Garden in Cole County – 15 participants
Workshop on Soil and Nutrient Management in the Garden in Osage County – 8 participants
Workshop on Soil and Nutrient Management in the Garden in Phelps County – 23 participants
Workshop on Soil and Nutrient Management in the Garden in Boone County – 13 participants
Workshop on Container and Raised Bed Gardening in Cole County – 22 participants
Workshop on Container and Raised Bed Gardening in Pulaski County – 15 participants
Workshop on Soil Health Improvement in the Garden in Cole County – 25 participants
Workshop on Pruning Trees in Phelps County – 35 participants
Talk on Planting Cover Crops in the Garden in Cole County- 35 participants
Garden n Grow – 16-weeks program- Cole County- 15 participants (10 kids + 5 adults)
Conducted 26 Weekly Field Plant Diagnostic Clinic- About 100 plant samples diagnosed, ~150 clients served
Weekly/Monthly Garden Hour- Served as Host and Speaker – 6 sessions
Successful on a North Central SARE grant- $250k on a team- study on fusarium root rot in farmer’s field for 3-years
Farmer’s market price data survey in Mid-MO – 6 markets 2 times each- Collaboration with MDA
Received soil test reports and provided recommendations to the clients- ~200 samples
Provided Qualitative Nitrate Testing in forages - ~70 samples
Visited Farms- ~60
Received Phone  Calls- ~300
Prepared Radio Talks- 47 talks; Extension News Articles-2; Newsletter Article- Mexico Ledger-7, Journal article -1

Dhruba Dhakal, PhD
Field Specialist in Horticulture 
O: 573--634-2824
E: dhakald@missouri.edu

Serving Cole, Callaway, Osage, Miller, Maries, Pulaski, Phelps, Moniteau
2023

Horticulture Programs

Helping until new horticulturist hired: Boone



Dhruba Dhakal, PhD
Field Specialist in Horticulture 
O: 573--634-2824
E: dhakald@missouri.edu

Serving Cole, Callaway, Osage, Miller, Maries, Pulaski, Phelps, Moniteau
2023

Horticulture Programs

Helping until new horticulturist hired: Boone

Participants at Mid-MO EMG Training Field 
sessions

Visited field with strawberry 
issue

Performed quick nitrate testing in 
forages

Participants at Container Gardening Workshop in Cole 
County

Participants of Master Pollinator Steward at Field Session 
in Prairie Garden Trust



Local Impact

The Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program Education (SNAP-Education or SNAP-Ed) brought $10,874,798 in federal funds 

to Missouri.  During FY2023, Missouri’s SNAP-Ed program reached over 78,000 Missourians through direct classroom 

education.   Each person participated in an average of 6 hours of education totaling over 15,000 hours.  In addition, an 

additional 760,135 persons participated in indirect education.   Direct and indirect education resulted in over 1.8 million total 

contacts with Missourians.  

Participants in SNAP-Ed learn the importance of making healthier meals and snack choices, eating breakfast more often, are 

more willing to try new foods, increase their physical activity, and make healthier food choices.  Those who practice healthy

eating and are physically active are more likely to contribute to a healthy labor force and enjoy a high quality of life throughout 

the lifespan. 

This vital programming effort also reduces healthcare costs over the participant’s lifetime, saving taxpayer money in reduced

public healthcare benefits and insurance premiums.  

A total of 93 Direct Education participants were from Miller County.  

Our Nutrition Program Associates (NPAs) are also continuing to provide information about the SNAP benefits program and 
offer assistance with SNAP benefits applications.

The Expanded Food and Nutrition Education Program (EFNEP) brought $1,626,730 federal funds to Missouri.  These funds were 

used to enroll 526 limited-resource families in nutrition education and meal preparation classes, representing 1,926 family 

members. Additionally, 1,980 youth were enrolled in EFNEP classes. 

54 of these youth and adult participants reside in Miller County.  

Participants in EFNEP learn the importance of making healthier meals and snack choices, eating breakfast more often, trying 

new foods, increasing their physical activity, and making healthier food choices.  Those who practice healthy eating and are 

physically active are more likely to contribute to a healthy labor force and enjoy a high quality of life throughout the lifespan. 

This vital programming effort also reduces healthcare costs over the participant’s lifetime, saving taxpayer money in reduced

public healthcare benefits and insurance premiums.  

Miller County 

Family Nutrition Education Program



LAKE AREA MASTER GARDENERS (LAMG) –
2023 Report

Twenty-four Lake Area Master Gardeners (LAMG) 
contributed more than 1,280 volunteer service hours 
in the Lake Area during 2022.  These hours reflect 
work done in both Camden and Miller Counties.  
LAMG maintain the Willmore Lodge Gardens and 
decorate the Lodge entrance for fall and the lodge 
inside and outside for Christmas.   Volunteers 
worked in LAMG local garden projects, Share the 
Harvest, and shared advice and resources at booths 
(Farmers Market in Eldon, MO and local festivals as 
the Camden County Historical Museum’s Fall 
Festival).  Plants and seeds were also given away at 
booths.

A Garden Festival was hosted by LAMG at Willmore 
Lodge on May 13, 2023.  The Festival had 
presentations inside the lodge.  Presentations were 
related to various gardening topics.  Rosalee Knipp, 
Forest Pest Program Coordinator at the Missouri 
Department of Agriculture spoke about “Forest Pests 
in Missouri”.  Caroline Toole, Lake of the Ozark 
Watershed Alliance President, shared information 
about “Terraced Rain Garden and Beautiful Buffer 
Strips”.  Sheila Morse, Permaculture Designer and 
Traditional Herbalist, share “Seed Saving” 
information and tips.  LAMG had a Plant Sale and 
Information Booth outside the lodge.  Attendees 
could purchase garden gloves at the Information 
Booth.  Any funds raised at the Garden Festival go 
toward the LAMG Scholarship Program.  LAMG 
partnered with a local food truck, to sell snacks and 
drinks.  The food truck went through the approval 
process of the Miller County Health Department.  
Garden Festival participants had the opportunity to 
tour the gardens at the Lodge, along the path and 
down the hill at Lookout Point. 

Monthly meetings were held February 14, 2023
through November 10. 2023.  Each meeting started 
with an educational program followed by their 
business meeting.   Continuing Education topics 
and speakers during the year were the following:  
Exploring Bee Keeping-Kathy Krupp, Lake Area 
Master Gardener; Providing Insect Sanctuary-
Paula Diaz, GardeNerd Landscape Designer; Eating 
from the Garden/cooking demo-Larry Roberts, 
Eating from the Garden State Coordinator/MU 
Extension; Animal Pests-Trapper Adair, Adair’s 
Animal Nuisance Trapping; MO Native Plant 
Landscaping-Sue Bartelette, LU Specialty Crops 
Program; Apps in the Outdoors-Morgan Wyatt, MO 
Dept. of Conservation; Floral Design: Silks and 
Fresh-Andrea Freeland, Lake Area Master 
Gardener; Four Seasons of Soil-Joni Harper, MU 
Extension-Morgan County; and Secret Plant 
Buddies-Lake Area Master Gardeners.      

LAMG awarded four scholarships in 2023.  One 
scholarship was a renewal for a
2020 Camdenton High School graduate.  She 
attends the University Missouri of Science & 
Technology majoring in Geological Engineering.  A 
second scholarship was a renewal for a 2021 
School of the Osage High School graduate.  She 
attends Mississippi State University majoring in 
Biological Sciences-Botany.  The third scholarship 
was a renewal for a 2022 School of the Osage 
graduate.  He attends the University of Missouri-
Columbia majoring in Agriculture.  The fourth 
scholarship was awarded to a 2023 St. Elizabeth 
High School graduate for his freshmen year at 
Drury University.  He plans to major in Fisheries 
and Wildlife Management.

LAMG Plant Sale during 2023 Garden Festival held at Willmore Lodge, Lake Ozark, MO.
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County
Business and Community

Local Profiles and Stories

Miller
University of Missouri Extension ag economics department and ag business specialists worked 
together to coordinate one summer and three fall tax schools. The summer school was in person 
and live online. Fall schools were in Columbia and Springfield and in addition a was online. The 
schools were designed for those who prepare taxes including enrolled agents, tax preparers, 
CPAs, individuals, and attorneys.  

The training included updates on legislation, rulings and cases, individual taxpayer issues, 
agricultural and natural resources topics, ethics, trusts and estates, agriculture and natural 
resource tax issues, business tax issues, business entity tax issues, IRS issues, penalties and 
defenses, form 4797 sales of property, retirement tax issues, like-kind exchange issues. The 
schools were approved for 8 and 16 hours of continuing education credit by the IRS, Missouri 
Bar and for CFP continuing education.  Total continuing education hours reported to IRS for the 
schools was 3,336 hours.

The teaching teams included a CPA and former IRS stakeholder liaison, an IRS certified retired 
ag economics professor, an attorney, Missouri Department of Revenue and extension ag 
business specialists.  

The resources for the schools included the IRS, the National Income Tax Workbook from the 
Land Grant University Tax Education Foundation, and materials written by the instructors.

The 2023 school attendance totaled three hundred twenty-seven people. The participants were 
from throughout Missouri.  
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